REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on Monday 16th September 2013
Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mr R Beeby
Mr D Bunker
Mrs J Walker
Mrs A Lovett


Mrs N Dalton
Mr J Santoro


In attendance:  Mrs D Henfrey
(Clerk to the Parish Council)


            Mr Reg Adair (Borough Councillor)



            Mr Andrew Brown (County Councillor)




            Mr Greg Hewitt (Guest Speaker from RCAN)

The meeting was also attended by ten members of the public.
1. No Apologies
2. a) The Minutes of the Planning Meeting held on Monday 15th April 2013 were accepted, approved 
and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr R Beeby and seconded Cllr 
Mrs N Dalton.
             b)The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 15th July 2013 were accepted, approved and signed             
by the  Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr Mrs N Dalton and seconded by Cllr 
Mrs J Taylor.

Before continuing to business matters Chair Mr D Walker welcomed Borough Councillor Mr R Adair, County Councillor Mr A Brown and RCAN representative Mr G Hewitt and thanked them all for attending.

3. Guest Speaker – Mr Greg Hewitt (RCAN)

Mr Hewitt came on behalf of the Rural Community Action Nottinghamshire to explain how they help in rural communities such as ours. They are a charity-based group and are constantly looking for funding support not only for themselves but also for the communities they help. Their particular areas of expertise are wide and varied but enable smaller areas to access funding they may not know is available. One of their big successes has been the bulk oil-buying scheme that has helped many people save money. It was queried as to why a fee was charged to join and make use of this and Mr Hewitt explained that this was because they are a self-funding charity and even with the fee, people had still saved money buying through them.

Further information is available from their website http://www.rcan.org.uk/home.php.
4. Chairman’s Review
a) Highway Issues – A number of issues raised by residents lately have included traffic light problems, parking of cars and vans on Main Street overnight, and the state of the footpaths, particularly at the crossroads. There will be a meeting set up with our new County Councillor who is also on the Highways Committee and any NCC technical support officer for a village site walkabout.
b) Village Hall Transfer of Ownership – On 10th September, I signed, on behalf of Rempstone Parish Council, the final Document of Transfer prepared by our solicitors and the BIG Lottery legal team. October 1st should now be accepted as the handover date.
c) Village Hall News – the Village Hall Committee staged their first ever Musical Theatre evening and it was an outstanding success. Congratulations are due to Jane Schobers’ team for their efforts in this first for Rempstone. I am pleased to report that the hall performed superbly acoustically for such an event.
5. Open Discussion Time
a) It was questioned as to whether solar panels had been considered for the Village Hall. Chair advised that the tech report for the Big Lottery had stated no benefits but that the matter would be referred to the Village Hall Committee.
b) Item 6 (b) – planning applicant explained the background to the applications and reasons for the changes requested. Chair thanked him for the input.

c) Footpath no.15 – landowner explained history of the footpath and how a promised stopping up order had never been completed and was now the root of the problem. If the re-opening goes ahead then the footpath may have to be corridored because of livestock, which will cause access problems for farm machinery. He has decided to use an argument that footpath No.5 was actually a diversion of no 15; he has also registered his right to be heard by an inspector in the matter. Cllr A Brown offered help and asked for all information as soon as possible. Clerk to send. 

6. Planning Issues, including

a)13/01316/FUL Mrs A Hodge, Hill Farm Cottage, Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Loughborough,Leic.LE12 6RW.  Proposed first floor side extension – Refused with reasons as original application.
b) 13/01667/LBC  Mr & Mrs Phillips, Grange Farm, Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Nottinghamshire, LE12 6RW. Proposed addition of 4 small roof lights within approved replacement roof; reform modern bathroom annexe roof as double pitch with a central ridge. No Objections.
c)13/01774/LBC Mr & Mrs Phillips  Grange Farm Wysall Lane Rempstone Nottinghamshire LE12 6RW Variations to scheme granted consent under references 11/01430/LBC and 11/01860/LBC, comprising 
1. Use of double glazing in lieu of single 2. Replace single and multi-pane windows with twin pane windows No Objections.

d) 13/01704/FUL Mr & Mrs Baum The Orchard 35A Main Street Rempstone Nottinghamshire  Erection of single storey dwelling  No Objections.
7. Footpath No.15 (incorrectly identified as No.5 on agenda) – to decide whether to adopt the written procedure or right to be heard for representation. As the Parish Council has already made three written representations over the year regarding this matter, all of which are on file with the relevant departments, it was felt that nothing would be gained from meeting with an appointed inspector. The general feeling is that No.5 was actually implemented as a diversion from No.15 and that it is the issue of the missing “Stopping Up” order that should be pursued. It was felt that the whole issue is just a waste of Public Money and it should be left as it is. Cllr A Brown requested copies of all correspondence and advised that he would also see if he could help at County level.
8. Finance

(a)The Bank Reconciliation for the quarter 1st July to 16th September 2013 was tabled to        

    Councillors as                  
Current account £15131.12









 
Reserve account £3617.55
 (b)Payment of Cheques since last meeting:


	Chq No 00363
	HM Land Registry
	Village Hall Transfer
	80.00

	 00364
	Mrs N Dalton
	Website Charges
	10.80

	00365
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Photocopying/Gate Letters/Stamps
	11.80

	Direct Debit
	BT (May)
	Telephone
	65.40

	Direct Debit 
	BT (May)
	Internet
	93.60

	Direct Debit
	BT
	Telephone
	65.35

	Direct Debit
	BT
	Internet
	95.40


 (c)Clerks Salary

     i. Use of July 2013 revised Spinal Column Points – unanimously agreed to use NALC and SLCC guidelines to keep SCP17 in line with new scales. This equates to an increase in annual salary of £37.28 to be backdated to 1st April 2013.

     ii. Annual salary Review – unanimously agreed to maintain clerk’s salary at SCP17 for the year 2013/14.

9. CCTV Project Update
Cllr J Santoro handed over to Mr. N Humphries as his deputy in the Neighbourhood watch who has been overseeing the project. He reported that work was still in progress as we had been led to believe we could use an existing lamppost when this is not the case. The CCTV must have a separate pole installed due to electrical supply issues and insurance. There is a possibility that a license will now be needed but hopefully using highways to do the installation may help avoid this. A site meeting is being arranged to look at location, as a clear line of sight is needed from the Village Hall receiver to the camera and to discuss pole size. Parishioners nearby must be taken into account in this matter. The spec is being sent by Chubb for highways to hopefully agree to install and hopefully final details will be available for the next meeting. Mr. Humphries added that the delay is not through lack of trying but it was now nearing completion.
10.   Neighbourhood Watch
  Cllr J Santoro reported that paddy Tipping had attended that last PPSG. He had advised that Nottinghamshire is 100 Police officers short and that recruiting is beginning for 150 Police Constables and 50 Police support Officers. Even with the reduced police numbers crime has reduced in general but burglary is on the rise.
  A note to be forewarned that in the next 3 months, speed checks will be happening in Hickling, East Leake and Gotham. 

  In June, only 9 crimes were reported. The most serious being petrol theft at Bunny filling station. They are in the process of installing better cameras to enable more prosecutions.

  In August, a serious crime occurred at Sutton Bonnington Post Office when thieves carrying weapons stole money and stamps. However, the suspects were quickly caught and have now been charged.

In Rempstone, a set of secure ladders were stolen from School Lane and carried through the village to burgle a house in The Old Engine Yard. A large amount of electrical goods were stolen along with a car. This was recovered later.

East Leake have seen in increase in vehicles being broken into and police have said they were very disappointed with the house-to-house feedback that residents heard the break ins but felt that someone else would report it. Consequently, nobody did!

11.     Defibrillator Project Update

Cllr Mrs N Dalton reported that the casing was already here and awaiting installation. As soon as this had been done the main body of the defibrillator can be installed. Chair Mr. D Walker advised that a contractor had been found and installation is imminent. Cllr Dalton to liaise and organize training dates.
12. Village Flagpole Locations

Clerk informed that the flag company had been on site and recommended location next to the Village Hall noticeboards as ideal. The flagpole will be 20’ white fibreglass with a gold finial and vandal proof internal halyard. Cost was advised as £525 +VAT for the flagpole, £57.50 + VAT for a Union Flag and £38 + VAT for a St George flag. Clerk advised that if the Jubilee Committee donated the cost to the Parish Council excluding VAT they could buy it and claim the VAT back to reduce the cost. This was agreed. Delivery will be by end October. Clerk to arrange and pay until Village Hall committee forward donation cheque.
13. Correspondence 
a) Clerk read out a letter from and allotment holder regarding maintenance and weeding issues. It was agreed to send letter to all tenants reminding them of numbers 6 & & of the tenancy agreement regarding upkeep of the allotment gardens. Clerk to follow up.
b) A letter has been received regarding the right turn into the village from Loughborough and asking why we had no filter. Clerk advised we have been trying to push this with no luck. This will be on village walkabout agenda. Clerk to arrange date with Cllr A Brown.
c) “The Grange Footpath” now closed by landowner – Clerk was asked to contact footpaths officer after last meeting. Jane Baines advised that she had been contacted by a member of the public regarding this and based on this sent information to the clerk regarding the procedure to follow to challenge this closure. Free and open access over a period of twenty years needs to be proved to have this re opened as a right of way. This proof is quite involved and any application must show that people have used it believing it to be public without hindrance/obstruction  or secrecy.Chair reminded meeting that this footpath had never been a definitive one and had been in goodwill use only which had been abused. Chair asked clerk to circulate the application documents to all councillors for discussion at the November meeting. Parishioners had decided against pursuing but have asked the Parish Council to proceed. This could be costly and can only go ahead if the majority of residents so wish. The landowners view in this matter has not changed with regard to the general nuisance, unleashed dogs and fouling in crops etc. It was also reported that the barbed wire has now been vandalised and people were using the path anyway. Chair advised that this would not help matters and they understand the landowners’ issues.  
d) A letter was received regarding the recent article in the Loughborough Echo regarding fracking. This could cause house prices to fall and stop people wanting to move into the village. The parishioner felt that some damage had probably already been done with publication of the article. The Parish Council agreed this was a cause for concern and will be on the agenda in November. Clerk to put onto agenda.
14. A.O.B. (Councillors)

a) State of the Footpaths – Cllr Mrs A Lovett queried if anything had been done with getting repairs to the footpaths. Clerk advised that County are aware of the issues but as yet, we have heard nothing in regards to dates for repairs. Cllr A Brown advised he would follow up on our behalf after village walkabout to highlight problems.
b) Volume and Speed of Traffic – is becoming increasingly problematical. It was queried as to whether or not a new traffic census could be carried out. Chair Mr D Walker advised that this has already been requested. Cllr A Brown to follow up.
c) Traffic Lights – not having a Right turn filter from Loughborough is a lethal accident waiting to happen. Parish Council still pushing to have the lights changed but County still saying it is unnecessary. Again, Cllr A Brown to add to walkabout and follow up list.
d) Fracking issue – after recent newspaper reports many parishioners are concerned this may become a big issue for all residents. Parish Council agreed and will put onto next meeting agenda for a full discussion of how to proceed.
e) East Leake newsagents – believed to have gone into liquidation, which is sad news. The Post Office has said they may take over the Rempstone round if enough people request it (35 minimum). In addition, Granville’s may be interested in delivering. It is probably a case of asking at both shops.
15. Date of Next Meeting: Monday 18th November 2013 at 7.30 pm.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 9.40 pm.









Signed: ____________________________









Date: ______________________________
